
CHURCH PREEN, HUGHLEY AND KENLEY 

PARISH COUNCIL

M I N U T E S

of meeting held in The Old School, Kenley

on 

Tuesday 16th May 2017
at 7.45pm

Present:

    


Parish Councillor Ken Pugh
Parish Councillor Myrtle Roberts (Chairman)
Parish Councillor Richard Roycroft (Vice-Chairman)
Parish Councillor Martin Morris

Parish Councillor Bryan Willberry

Councillor Claire Wild

Clerk Jayne Simmons

Members of the Public 5
1.      
WELCOME

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and also explained emergency evacuation procedures.  
2.
APOLOGIES

There were no apologies.
3.         DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY INTEREST
There were no declarations of pecuniary interest.
4.         MINUTES OF LAST MEETING
The minutes of the previous meeting 28th March 2017 were agreed and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

5.  
MATTERS ARISING
Form has been completed and submitted regarding Shropshire County Plan Review and responses will be acknowledged in future planning policies. 
Revised plans have been put in for Broomcroft.
Clerk updated PCllrs on faults which had been reported to Highways from the last meeting:
Mere Oak – excess water going down fields and not drains.  The Lodge tried to stop water going onto their property which has added to the problem at Mere Oak.
6.         PARISH MATTERS

There were no Parish Matters.
7.
CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk showed the meeting correspondence received since last meeting which had not been distributed:
Letter regarding Gareth Davies and affordable housing application.
Chairmanship training.

8.
PARISH COUNCIL ELECTIONS


(i)  The Chairman welcomed re-elected and newly elected Parish Councillors to the 


      Parish Council.  All are now voted in members.
(ii)  All Parish Councillors asked to complete Declaration of Pecuniary Interest forms  

      which will be sent back to Shirehall upon completion. An updated information 

      sheet was also completed.

(iii) Parish Councillors completed Election expenses form.  Transparency funding 
      grant cannot be used to pay for election expenses.  If grant not used may have
      to pay it back.  Need to keep a note of what is being spent.
9.
FINANCIAL MATTERS
(i) Bank Reconciliation – accounts shown to meeting, agreed and signed as correct.  
(ii) Clerk’s Salary & Expenses – Agreed and signed by PCllr Roberts.
(iii) Invoices paid since last meeting by internet banking:
SALC Affiliation Fee - £137.92    Proposed by PCllr Roycroft and Seconded by PCllr Roberts.
Invoices to be paid:

Salop Computer Centre for website domain hosting and registration - £267.60  Proposed by PCllr Roycroft and Seconded by PCllr Willberry
Zurich Parish Council Insurance - £167.44.  The Clerk confirmed that this is

a competitive rate.  Proposed by PCllr Pugh and Seconded by PCllr Roycroft
(iv) The Clerk confirmed receipt of £600 for Transparency Code Funding grant.
10.
HIGHWAYS
Dangerous stone on corner in grass verge at Parkgate after contractors completed work on the road.  Cllr Wild said to contact  Ffion.horton@shropshire.gov.uk who does permits and send a copy to Tim Sneddon.  If contractors don’t leave it in proper state they can get fined.
11.
BROADBAND
(i)  Mr Lee Wheeler arranged for speakers to address the meeting regarding current and future provision of broadband in this area. 

Chris Taylor – Connecting Shropshire.  Overarching provision of Broadband in Shropshire.  Responsible for programme on behalf of SCC. Five years ago government set bench mark for better broadband - 90% by 2015 and 95% by 2017.  £40m invested by government with some local authority investment.  Shropshire particularly challenging as second largest inland county.  First contract was to deliver 53,000 homes with superfast broadband.  Second contract with BT to deliver another 4000 by end of 2018.  16000 premises will not get superfast broadband by any provision.  SCC has gone out to tender for this and will make announcement publicly for procurement.  Written to all infrastructure service providers in area.  BT and Virgin will already have commercial plans and cannot use public money to disrupt these plans.  There is currently availability of superfast broadband in Shropshire with Secure Web Services (SWS).  Connecting Shropshire are not intending to provide anything further in this area. Mr Taylor said as a parish have not been left unserved as do have a choice to go with another provider.  BT have no intention to invest any further money in this area to provide a service.  Mr Wheeler does not want us to feel shortchanged because in a small parish.  Mr Taylor said even if install brand new fibre line still restricted as to how far down line you can get superfast broadband.  Have to hit 30mb to say delivering superfast broadband.  Some Parish Councillors only receiving 2mb.  Only other way is to bring new cabinets into the area.  It has taken 2.5 years for BT to deliver to Leighton and have not seen final costs but they will be significant.  Unsustainable to provide everyone with a service. Building in second phase 150 cabinets and each cabinet will service on average 28 premises at £1300 per premise. Areas on peripheral of parishes unlikely to be provided with service.  Mr Wheeler  feels there should be public money available to solve this problem.  If Secure Web Services cannot provide a service then should fall back into Connecting Shropshire domain.  
Mr Taylor confirmed that there is provision in the area and it is important that this message is shared out.  There is also a voucher scheme. Not sure what will happen beyond June but scheme exists at the moment.  Government might say everyone has obligation to 10mb.  There is also a Grant scheme up to £25K for some businesses which is a joint enterprise with Herefordshire.  Includes any homebased business but excludes farming.

Councillor Wild joined the meeting having just been with Ben Walker at Leighton.  Voucher scheme up to £300 for connection available and people who have taken it up have been impressed.  For people in more rural areas it is a real solution.  Frustrating when running a business and cannot get mobile or broadband. With SWS can get mobile signal within property if have their broadband service.

 (ii) Chris New – Secure Web Services – delivering to the hard to get to areas of Shropshire since 2005.  Don’t use BT infrastructure.  All other providers do which is why it is no advantage going to them.  Provide own infrastructure as shown on map handed out.  Regulated by Offcom.  Delivering up to and above speed required.  They have relays at Upper Hill Farm and option with them to move a mast to higher altitude further up the Edge.  Fixed wireless delivers service over radio waves and receives signal on something like a satellite dish.  Size depends on distance from relay mast and size of property.  With other services the further property away from cabinet the slower the service.  SWS packages are unlimited- - not paying for certain amount of data, customer can choose speed they want and pay for that accordingly.  If receiving less than 2mb can get service for free.  Some customers in this area choose to use SWS rather than BT. Secure Webservices are not being funded.  

PCllr Pugh asked how many houses SWS can serve?  Mr New explained they can increase capacity and number of radios as people want them.  There is no restriction. Would not put something in the middle of a village which has 300+ properties as it would be better to provide a fibre service.  PCllr Roberts has this service but not been impressed as no faster than BT for their business service.  Mr New asked which service they are getting as not necessarily issue with provision could be issue within the property i.e router.

Runs on very low power so needs direct line of sight.  Uses 100th power of mobile phone and 1000th of power of baby monitor.  This is an Offcom restriction of the service. SWS provide a no obligation survey to identify solutions for properties which do not have direct line of sight.  They will work with customers to identify whether they can provide a service.  If delivering to single person cost would be to that person but if multiple will divide cost.  
Does not include telephone but there is a company called Vonage which can transfer BT telephone number for £9.00 a month and if stay with them for 3 months will get £50 back.  This is cheaper than BT as no line rental.  Do have some experiences with echo but can be because BT a lot quieter so will need to turn down volume on phone.  Upload speed 10% of download i.e 30mb download – 3% upload.  Customers get this for free but if choose to go higher will cost more.  Can keep current service and try SWS – when go to Vonage get supplied with telephone number which can try and then cancel before transfer BT number. Uses all highest levels of security inscription.

Skype not a problem but if need more upload this can be provided. Usually this is for CCTV, have own servers etc.  Down to lower jitter contact latency which is more important than how much band width have.
PCllr Roberts thanked speakers for coming.

12. 
PLANNING
(i) Milward Rise – non-compliance of planning regulations.
Postponed writing to Council at last meeting as within six month period.  A lot has been going on behind the scenes and they do not now have to widen entrance.  
Clerk to write to Mandy Starr, Planning Enforcement as Mr Milward is non-compliant of planning conditions within the six months period – too many caravans, no landscaping undertaken.

Proposed by PCllr Morris and seconded by PCllr Roycroft

(ii) Maypole Barn – planning application 17/01747/FUL

Parish Councillors did not think allowed to build in the loft due to bats but Cllr Wild thought they would have to put bat boxes in.  Cost of these about £5K each.  There was a restriction on last plans regarding a garage.  Agreed Clerk to write in support of the application but to withdraw permitted development rights to the garage so it cannot be turned into a garage at later date.  Proposed by PCllr Roycroft and seconded by PCllr Morris.
13. 
PARISH COUNCILLOR EMAIL ADDRESSES
Clerk to cancel Peter Ince and Lee Wheeler’s email address and add Bryan Willberry.  Clerk said Parish Councillors need to go into emails regularly.  PCllr Willberry said to avoid hacking best to have Windows 10 as this is only system which is secure.

14.  
DATES FOR FUTURE MEETINGS:  Tuesday 27th June 2017
15.  
Items for Next Agenda


Signatories for Bank.


Send Letter to Chair of Governors – speed of traffic

Internal Auditor accounts.
Meeting closed at 2132
Signed ……………………………………


Dated …………………………..
Chairman Roberts

